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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, September 26, 2016
Jacksonville Transportation Authority Board Room
4:00 P.M.
The Chairman, Council Member John R. Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:03 p.m.

In Attendance:  Council Member John R. Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon, Larry Williams, Marla Buchanan; Commissioner Richard Redick was excused; Paul Astleford, Ex-Officio, was excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Carol Owens, Interim Chief, Chief, Legislative Services, John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
Additional attendees are on the attached sign-in sheet.

In opening remarks, the Commission Chair, Council Member John R. Crescimbeni, noted that in accordance with Ordinance 2016-127-E that transferred the ferry’s operations over to the Jacksonville Transportation Authority and sunsetted the Jacksonville Ferry Commission, the meeting this afternoon would be the last meeting of the Commission.  He requested that JTA staff continue to keep him and the Commissioners abreast of the ferry’s operations through Carol Owens.  Mr. Crescimbeni recounted the brief history of the Commission commencing with the Jacksonville Port Authority’s announcement of its cessation of ferry operations.  He recalled the meeting of concerned ferry enthusiasts at Fletcher High School in Neptune Beach and the District Council Member, Bill Gulliford, committing himself and others to coming up a strategy to save the ferry.  
Council Member Crescimbeni explained that Council Member Gulliford appointed an ad hoc Committee to explore strategies to keep the ferry in operation.  The Committee would meet in the Lynwood Roberts Room on City Hall’s ground floor and listen to the testimony of concerned citizens and interested parties who felt that the Mayort ferry was vital to the First Coast.  Enthusiastic support was particularly conveyed by the newly-formed Friends of the Ferry.

Council Member Gulliford subsequently introduced, and Council Member Crescimbeni co-sponsored, Ordinance 2012-235-E, that created the St. Johns River Ferry Commission.  Resolution 2012-288-A followed that named Council Member Crescimbeni as Chairman of the St. Johns River Ferry Commission.  The City Council subsequently approved the appointments of the initial Commission Members that included Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Richard Redick, Carl Cannon and Marla Buchanan.  Visit Jacksonville’s CEO Paul Astleford and  Timucuan Preserve Superintendent Barbara Goodman were later designated as Ex-Officio members of the Commission.
Council Member Crescimbeni recounted the Commission’s contracting the services of a grants writer (Lisa King, Langton Associates) to assist the Commission in the important task of identifying potential funding opportunities to keep the ferry operating and make necessary capital improvements to the vessel.  Funding prospects and strategy became key items on the Commission’s monthly meeting’ agendas.  The Ferry Commission’s efforts were successful in acquiring initial funding from the City and generous donations from the Beaches.  State Representative Janet Adkins and State Senator Aaron Bean were enlisted to have the Florida Legislature appropriate funds for the ferry.

  The Commission worked closely with the Friends of the Ferry to promote the ferry through festive events like Ferry Fest and the initiation of the ferry’s Ambassadors.  
Mr. Crescimbeni said that he had been impressed with the commitment and work that the Commissioners had put into the Commission’s mandate.  He thought that everyone who was at the table in Conference Room A for the monthly meetings made contributions.  The Chairman characterized the joint meeting of the Commission and JTA staff as fruitful.  Though often contentious, the work and meetings had brought the ferry’s transfer to fruition in a positive way.
He wished the JTA well in operating the ferry in the days ahead.

Next on the agenda were remarks by JTA CEO Nathaniel P. Ford, Sr.

Mr. Ford remarked that the JTA is committed to improving many of the ferry’s facilities.  Specifically, he reported that there are plans afoot to build restrooms on the Mayport side; he pointed to the improvements to the St. George Island side restrooms.  Mr. Ford reported on improved landscape work.  Mr. Ford reported on Phase II of the Slip Wall construction and fenders’ work.

Mr. Ford reported that while JTA transit fares are under review, he did not envision an increase in the ferry’s fare.  JTA looked forward to keeping a good relationship with the Friends of the Ferry.  Mr. Ford saw continuation of the ferry’s operations as a vital part of the community.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the July 25, 2016 Commission meeting.
In Updates from the Commissioners, Commissioner Elaine Brown reported that it is a “feather” for the ferry that the Ocean Island Trail designation had been approved.  Commissioner Brown thanked the people who assisted with the application process and who made things happen.
Commissioner Lindsay Brock read a letter from the St. Johns River Ferry; the letter recalled the history of the ferry, the Ferry Commission and Friends of the Ferry; it spoke of the role of Elaine Brown, the Ambassadors; it spoke about the Commission itself and its Chair, John R. Crescimbeni; the letter went on to depict the significant roles that Congressman Ander Crenshaw, Senator Aaron Bean, State Representative Janet Adkins, Council Member Bill Gulliford and the Beaches’ Mayors in keeping the ferry afloat.  The letter had actually been penned by Commissioner Richard Redick.
The Commission next heard  the Marine Operations Report for July and August by Carl Weckennman, Senior Manager for Systems Planning, JTA.

Mr. Weckennman reported that in the month of July, there was a 14% decrease in ferry passengers.  He noted, however, that the ferry had been out of service for a while.  Vehicular traffic was down 20%.  In the month of August, the ferry passenger and vehicular counts were higher, particularly on weekend days.  The September numbers could be lower due to Tropical Storm Hermaine that resulted in the ferry being out of service for 8 hours.
Mr. Weckennman reported that an RFP for an operator for the ferry has been out on the streets and will expire in three weeks.

In an Update on Capital Improvements, the Commission heard from Wil Wright, Project Manager, Design and Construction, JTA.  Mr. Wright reported on facilities and the Phase II Slip Wall Repair and Rehabilitation work.
Mr. Wright explained that in the aftermath of the ferry operations transfer, JTA and the Ferry Commission were able to obtain funding  from the Federal Transit Administration for rehabilitation work on the ferry’s facilities that had been identified by FDOT and RS&H.
Repair work includes the ferry’s fender system that is used as a docking basin for the ferry on both sides of the river.  

Mr. Wright reported that Phase 1 fender rehabilitation was completed by C&D Construction on August 19, 2016.  The ferry’s rubrail system was improved after a July 25th thru July 31st rubrail outage.  New security cameras have been installed on the vessel.

In the St. Johns River Ferry Partnership report, the Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni recognized the numerous Friends of the Ferry that were present and extended the Commission’s appreciation for their work as enthusiastic advocates for the ferry and for their work as the ferry’s ambassadors, in particular.

In JTA’s Technology Update, Karel Danzie utilized a visual presentation to explain the new app for the ferry and how the ferry’s website is being developed.  The Chair inquired if we will continue to use the City’s ferry website.  
The Chair, Mark Fernandez, representing HMS, the maritime firm that operates the ferry, and Commissioner Brown all recounted their memories of the earliest days in 2011 when work began in the quest to save the ferry.  They each recalled Council Member Bill Gulliford’s role, lobbying Tallahassee and the City Council and other milestones.

There being no further business, the last official meeting of the St. Johns River Ferry Commission adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

11.29.16

Posted: 4:00 p.m.

